 COUNCIL MEETING
CITY OF LUVERNE

October 22, 2018

The City of Luverne Council met in regular session on October 22, 2018 at 5:30 p.m., in the City Hall Building. The following members were present:

Mayor Ed Beasley
Charlie Johnson, Councilman
Kip Smith, Councilman 

Kathy Smyth, Councilwoman
Elliott Jones, Councilman 

Eddie Billings, Councilman
Morris Tate, Engineer

Mike Jones, Attorney 

Margie Gomillion, Clerk

W.A. Neal, Building Inspector

Michelle Royals, Engineer

Joe Cagle, Editor
 

Visitors:

Diane Oliver


Mayor Beasley called the meeting to order. The mayor called on Councilwoman Kathy Smyth to lead the pledge of allegiance to the flag and Mike Jones to say a prayer. 
The mayor called for the approval of the minutes of October 8, 2018. Councilman Billings made a motion to approve the minutes as written. Councilman Jones seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously approved.

Mayor Beasley stated everyone has a copy of Mr. Tate’s report. Mr. Tate reported routine work was performed. The mayor encouraged each councilmember to visit Ms. Royal’s new office upstairs. 
The mayor called on the city clerk for the administrative report. Routine work was performed. The clerk stated the city will participate in the Treat’s On Us next Wednesday, October 31st from 5:30 p.m. to 7:00 p.m. at the pavilion. 
Mayor Beasley stated he excused the Chief from the council meeting tonight due to being out late last night. The chief was staking out an area checking on reports of shots being fired on three different nights.
Councilman Johnson reported the park is getting ready for a project to improve the fields at the park where they will drain properly.
The mayor stated the Airport Authority is looking at possibly adding another hanger at the airport.
Councilman Smith reported everything is running smooth with the rescue.
Mr. Neal reported the fire department has received the truck from the Alabama Forestry Commission. Mr. Neal stated the case with Mrs. Evans will come up in court on October 31st. 
Mayor Beasley reported he will attend a luncheon for Martha Roby tomorrow at noon at the Chicken Shack. The mayor stated the city did get the CDBG grant in the amount of $350,000. The cities matching amount of $50,000 was budgeted. Mayor Beasley stated Mr. Kenneth Boswell, Director of ADECA, visited city hall last Wednesday. The mayor stated Mr. Tate and Ms. Royals will be attending the CDBG grant awards this Friday, October 26th.
The mayor stated Mr. Joe R. Sport has resigned from the Water Board. Councilman Jones made a motion to appoint Mayor Ed Beasley to replace Mr. Sport. Councilman Johnson seconded the motion and all was in favor.

Mayor Beasley reported Mr. Joe R. Sport has resigned from the Recreation Board. Councilman Johnson made a motion to appoint Michael Johnson to replace Mr. Sport. Councilman Jones seconded the motion and all was in favor.


The mayor stated Kathy Smyth’s appointment for the Planning Commission will expire this month. Councilman Smith made a motion to re-appoint Kathy Smyth to the Planning Commission. Councilman Billings seconded the motion and all was in favor.

Mayor Beasley stated Ronnie Turner’s appointment for the Airport Authority will expire this month. Councilman Jones made a motion to re-appoint Ronnie Turner to the Airport Authority. Councilman Smith seconded the motion and all was in favor.

The mayor stated AL Snellgrove’s appointment for the Airport Authority will expire this month. Councilman Smith made a motion to re-appoint Al Snellgrove to the Airport Authority. Councilman Jones seconded the motion and all was in favor.

Mayor Beasley stated Wayne Carter’s appointment for the Airport Authority will expire this month. Councilman Billings made a motion to re-appoint Wayne Carter to the Airport Authority. Councilman Johnson seconded the motion and all was in favor.

The mayor presented the council with Resolution 102218 accepting the financial assistance in the amount of $90,772 administered by ADECA for the Recreational Trails Program (RTP). Councilman Smith made a motion to adopt Resolution 102218. Councilwoman Smyth seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously approved. The resolution is as follows:
CITY OF LUVERNE

RESOLUTION 102218

WHEREAS, the City of Luverne has been selected to participate in the Recreational Trails Program (RTP) to be administered by the Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA) and given the RTP Project Number 18-RT-53-01; and

WHEREAS, the City of Luverne, as the recipient of this award, must accept the offer of financial assistance to improve the walking trail at E.L. Turner Park; and

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the City of Luverne, by and through the City Council, hereby accepts the offer of financial assistance in the amount of $90,772.00 and;

THAT, the City of Luverne will hold in reserve $22,693, or 20% of the proposed project costs for the purpose of matching the Recreational Trails Program assistance; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, the City of Luverne understands that it will sign assurances to comply with all applicable Federal and State laws, rules and regulations and that the property improved with Recreational Trails Program assistance will be maintained for public outdoor recreation in perpetuity.

CITY OF LUVERNE


                                                                                                                   Ed Beasley, Mayor

ATTEST: 


Margie Gomillion, City Clerk 


Mayor Beasley presented the council with Ordinance 18-03 amending the City of Luverne Code of Ordinances to raise the water and sewer rates that were approved by the Water Board. Councilman Jones made a motion for unanimous consent to consider Ordinance 18-03. The motion was seconded by Councilman Johnson and the vote was unanimously approved. Councilman Jones made a motion to adopt Ordinance 18-03. Councilman Johnson seconded the motion and all was in favor. The Ordinance is as follows:

ORDINANCE 18-03 

AMENDING THE CITY OF LUVERNE CODE OF ORDINANCES 


Be it ordained by the City Council of the City of Luverne, Alabama, that Section 20-2-5 of the Code of Ordinances of the City of Luverne is hereby amended to read as follows:

Section 20-2-5



Rates


The following water rates shall apply to each user of water.

Residential
0-2,000 gal $13.00

Over 2,000 gal $1.95 per 1,000

Commerical
0-2,000 gal $13.00

Over 2,000 gal $2.25 per 1,000

Industrial
0-2,000 gal $13.00

Over 2,000 gal $2.38 per 1,000

Sewer rates as follows:

Residential
0-3,000 gal $15.00

Over 3,000 gal $2.35 per 1,000

Commercial
0-5,000 gal $34.00

Over 5,000 gal $2.45 per 1,000


This ordinance shall become effective on the 1st day of January 2019. Adopted and approved this 22 day of October 2018.


Mr. Jones stated he thought he had the Verizon lease situated. Verizon has agreed to reduce the payment time to 60 days for the deferral of the first payment. At the end of the 60 days they will pay the whole amount on the option. Mr. Jones stated on the lease they will do the same thing. Verizon will defer the first payment for 60 days and then they will make two payments. The council approved for Mr. Jones to move forward with the lease to get everything signed.


Mr. Jones updated the cleanup of the Oxford building. The metal should be gone this week. Mr. Jones stated he would continue to follow up on the cleanup. 

Mr. Jones reported the city met with the State Highway Department and representatives from the City of Opp last week. The State Highway Department basically said there is no money to do the mini bypass. They would consider trying to do something at the intersection. The State Highway Department had already put in for some engineering monies to try to do some engineering on the mini bypass. They will go ahead and proceed with that because they had already requested that money. Unless some money comes available about the only thing they could possibly look at would be doing something at the intersection. Mr. Jones stated Martha Roby is supposed to be here tomorrow. The mayor and Mr. Jones will meet with her tomorrow afternoon because the State Highway Department said the money needed to come from the state and federal. They will explain to her what the city is doing and ask for assistance on some federal money.

Councilman Smith stated someone approached him about putting a box at Memorial Park for people with tattered American flags to put in and they would hold a flag burning ceremony. The council was in favor.

Councilwoman Smyth reported the Strategic Planning Workshop will be Thursday, November 8th from 9:00 a.m. – 3:30 p.m., at the Luverne United Methodist Church Dei Center. Lunch will be provided. City Hall will send out the stakeholder emails. A flyer will run in the newspaper. 

Councilman Smith made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Councilman Jones seconded the motion.
Meeting was adjourned.

